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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 
DATE:  July 20, 2021 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Three-Week Period Ending Friday, July 16, 2021  
    What a difference the past three weeks has been as it relates to relaxation of 
restrictions over COVID including elimination of most requirements regarding mask 
wearing and social distancing and elimination of capacity restrictions on assembly 
locations including restaurants and bars. While COVID is still amongst us, and certain 
precautions should still be taken, it really is good to be able to have meetings in person 
again and participate in social gatherings and seeing everyone’s face again! From a City 
standpoint, it has meant retiring all our emergency orders with the COVID emergency 
expiring on June 30 and instituting several new policies to deal with some of the ongoing 
restrictions as it relates to employees. I really do appreciate all of the cooperation that we 
had at all levels of the organization during the most unreal past 15 months as well as the 
cooperation we had from the community to observe various requirements and restrictions 
in interacting with each other. I am hopeful that the reduction in these protocols doesn’t 
lead an unmanageable increase in COVID infections and we don’t have to resort back 
some of the practices we have all endured during the last 15 months.  
    I will be on vacation beginning Tuesday, July 20, through Tuesday, August 10. During 
this time, Peggy Hawker will be acting City Manager. The Council has also excused my 
attendance from the August 2 City Council meeting. Peggy will be preparing the majority 
of the reports for that meeting.  
 
Highlights of activities over the last three weeks include the following: 

• Peggy Hawker, Mike Cavanaugh, Chris Janigo, David Allen, and I met regarding 
making an insurance claim for the damages that occurred with the settling of the 
swimming pool. At this point, the majority of the leaking issue has been addressed, 
however, there will need to be some permanent repairs done in order to address 
the settling issue that occurred with the pool.  

• We held, hopefully, our last Emergency Coordinating Center meeting to finalize 
plans for the City regarding the various COVID mandates that had been in place 
for the past 15 months. This included eliminating requirements for wearing masks, 
except for emergency personnel in certain response situations, expanding open 
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hours to various facilities, eliminating the scheduling at the Recreation Center, 
reopening the 60+ Center, and other activities going forward. In addition, we 
implemented two permanent policies addressing reports of COVID infection and 
exposure to individuals who are infected with COVID in our workforce. I believe we 
have a good responsive plan to get us to “new normal”. 

• Participated in the weekly drought committee meeting held by the County. No 
major status changes here. Water providers are sending out various messages 
relating to the drought conditions that are existing. As of June 28, all water right 
users were still able to draw water from the Siletz. This will be monitored throughout 
the summer.  

• Andrew Grant, Stephanie Kerns, Dave Powell, Clare Paul, David Allen, and I met 
to discuss finalization of a new consent agreement with Rogue. We hope to have 
a new agreement in place by September.  

• Rob Murphy, Barb James, and I met to review the background on a Fire Captain 
candidate. Unfortunately, we were not able to move forward in filling this position. 
This is back out for advertising again. I met with Rob Murphy and Barb James on 
the Emergency Management Coordinator position as well. We are going to start 
advertising that position. 

• Along with members of the City Council, I participated in the Joint Port Commission 
meeting on Monday, June 28.  

• Also, participated in a special meeting with City Council on June 28 to extend the 
Greater Newport Chamber of Commerce Tourism Fulfillment Agreement, and held 
an executive session to discuss possible land transactions.  

• Participated in a full OCCMA host committee. 
• Participated in a bi-weekly meeting with Public Works Director David Powell. 
• Participated in a Yaquina Bay Economic Foundation (YBEF) annual meeting held 

at Camp Gray. This was the first in-person get together for YBEF since COVID. It 
was a great seeing everyone again. It was also the first annual meeting of YBEF 
that was held outdoors! 

• Dave Powell, Clare Paul, John Johnston, Richard Dutton, and I met to review the 
Dude Solutions asset study. This is the work that we will be commissioning to do a 
comprehensive evaluation of the City’s facilities that are supported by the General 
Fund to identify specific work that needs to be done an extended period time to 
these facilities. Work that would be done would be funded with the prepared food 
tax.  

• Participated in an ICMA conference planning committee for the annual conference 
ICMA will be holding in Portland in October.  

• Participated in the KNPT Radio Show with Barb James to talk about job openings. 
This show is held weekly at 9:30 A.M. every Thursday on KNPT. 

• Along with members of the Council, participated in the Port Dock 5 ribbon cutting 
on Thursday, July 1. This was followed by a dedication of the Marine History Center 
staircase that has been built from Bay Boulevard accessing the museum.  

• Mike Murzynsky and I gave a budget overview to new Public Works Director David 
Powell. 

• Rob Murphy, Barb James, and I met with Mark Wolf to discuss the firefighter 
negotiations. 
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• Held bi-weekly meeting with Richard Dutton. 
• Mike Murzynsky and I met to finalize communication with the Shilo Hotel regarding 

a significant correction to the Shilo’s utility billing. As was the case with Pacific 
Seafood, a compound meter was being read at a rate 10 times the actual rate that 
should have been billed to the Shilo over a period of years. We have issued a letter 
to the Shilo with a proposed settlement of that billing issue. I have requested that 
Merina+Co. provide a review of our processes from the point that meters are 
installed to the information that is entered into Caselle for billing the accounts. We 
need to have a clean and accountable process where we can see any changes 
that have been made on individual accounts, and if there is an error, understand 
where that error was made. This will be timely since we will be hiring a new Utility 
Billing position in Finance. 

• On Sunday, July 4, the City of Newport enjoyed a pretty spectacular fireworks 
show. The additional investment in the show was very obvious. We had a beautiful 
night without any major incidents occurring.  

• On Monday, July 5, City Hall was closed in observation of the Independence Day 
holiday. 

• Participated in my first in-person conference since the 2019 League of Oregon 
Cities conference. It was great to be back in an in-person conference to share 
experiences over the past couple years. One casualty of COVID is the OCCMA 
Lantern, which is a traveling trophy that is supposed to reside with the President of 
OCCMA during their year as President. Because of COVID, the transfer of the 
lantern never occurred to me until this year’s conference, and I presented it to our 
current OCCMA President Steve Bowers, City Manager of Salem. Steve and I are 
both former managers from Michigan. An article was placed in the Michigan 
Municipal Executive newsletter regarding this “historic” event. I have enclosed a 
copy of the article for your review. 

Highlights of the conference include the following:  
• Participated in a session that featured Dr. Steve Patty, founder of Dialogues in 

Action, LLC, on how to improve our impact as managers in lives of those we 
serve. Dr. Patty indicates when we evaluate the impact of programs, we tend 
to count the splash instead of the difference in lives that policy has made. 
People tend to tune themselves to what they agree with and not necessarily 
what is in accord with reality. I have seen this on many issues when two people 
on two opposing sides will hear things that support their own beliefs. In 
evaluating impacts to policies, it is important to watch for our own internal 
biases, asking whether policy is effective or not. In evaluating programs, it is 
important to pay attention to a variety of metrics. It is also important to work 
towards having individuals utilize constructive criticism to truly take a look at 
policies and programs that are currently being offered.  

• Dr. Patty also indicated when we are developing surveys, we often times ask 
the wrong questions. We tend to focus on the metrics of how many people used 
a program or how many people indicated they liked or didn’t like a program. 
Those questions need to be turned around to ask people how did this program 
affect them. Liking or not liking a program is not a measure of effectiveness. In 
other words, don’t ask how we are doing, but ask how are they doing as a result 
of what we’re doing. The traditional evaluations tend to fall into this trap. If 
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evaluations were such a great tool, then why aren’t they used by parents to 
annually evaluate their children? A study was done looking at the metrics of 
patients who rate their doctors highly versus mortality rates. The results of the 
study showed that patients who like their doctors may not be getting the best 
care. Mortality rates for those doctors are higher than for doctors that did not 
fare as well in customer satisfaction ratings.  

• Emergency Response and Recovery, Dan Huff, City Manager of Molalla, Jamie 
McLeod-Skinner, Interim City Manager City of Talent, and Martin Montalvo, 
Public Works Operations Manager City of Wilsonville, gave an overview of the 
impact of various emergencies that occurred during the past 12 months in their 
communities. Martin Montalvo indicated one of the key issues is when an 
emergency condition may occur, it is important to have the staff and City 
Council aware of potential problems facing the community, so that if it is 
necessary to declare an emergency, folks are both mentally and otherwise, 
prepared to deal with the problems. The City of Wilsonville dealt with this 
winter’s severe ice storms. Wilsonville was near the heart of the most damage 
from ice this past winter. They emphasized FEMA is not coming to rescue you. 
It is up to the individual community to be prepared.  

• The standard preparation period today is to have individuals self-prepare for a 
two-week emergency. The previous standard of three days isn’t based in 
reality. Prioritizing actions and letting the community know what those actions 
are is critical. They had many trees down across major streets as well as local 
streets. The City made it clear that their first priority was opening the travel 
surface of the roadway first of major streets, then they would focus on the travel 
portion of residential streets, and the last part was opening up sidewalks and 
bike paths first on major streets, then on local streets. This way people had an 
expectation that the City was proceeding with work and they were not being 
ignored. Also, in preparation of the emergency, the City put staff on 24-hour 
shifts so that the response could occur immediately after the danger from falling 
trees was over.  

• Wilsonville elected officials volunteered to help at a number of locations 
including operation of the site that was identified for dumping woody debris from 
the emergency. The City hauled 6,000 cubic yards of woody debris off of rights-
of-way, but the City allowed homeowners and contractors to bring debris from 
private property on the site as well with 18,000 cubic yards being hauled by 
private individuals located within the City. It was important to have a debris 
management plan to address this type of emergency. The City of Wilsonville 
also came up with an estimate of the response costs with those funds being 
placed in a special account. All charges were charged against this account. 
This made the FEMA accounting much easier in the event that FEMA aid is 
ultimately provided. Wilsonville also used the FEMA rates, not City rates for 
reimbursement. This simplified the accounting as well.  

• Mr. Montalvo also indicated it is important to keep the elected officials out of the 
Emergency Coordinating Center. That being said, it is important to keep the 
elected officials fully informed and utilize the officials to address the policy 
issues that are necessary in response to the emergency.  
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• Ms. McLeod-Skinner gave an overview of the impact the wildfires had on the 
City of Talent. The fires worked their way quickly through many parts of the 
community with firefighters being hampered due to PVC lines melting in houses 
damaged by fires, which then caused the City’s water system to go dry. 
Firefighters had few options on how to try to address individual structures within 
the community. She indicated it is important to imagine the unimaginable when 
considering the types of emergencies that could impact your community. 
Communications was a huge problem during the fires. There were additional 
challenges in dealing with language issues during the initial evacuation stages. 
Many traditional communication lines were down due to the damage that the 
fire had in knocking out electricity as well as internet.  

• Dan Hoff of Molalla indicated the role that local citizens played in addressing 
fires there. While the City issued evacuation orders, many people stayed to 
protect their property. While areas immediately outside of Molalla were 
devastated by the fire, the City itself was spared any significant direct damage.  

• Heard an update from Megan Phelan, Assistant City Manager of Lake Oswego, 
on the Northwest Women’s Academy, and from Peter Troedsson, City Manager 
of City of Albany, who is one of the ICMA West-Coast Regional Vice Presidents 
on ICMA. 

• Had a session on Managing Outsider Comfort Zone a Year Later. This was a 
session that was put on during our virtual meeting last July relating to the story 
of racial justice and policing a year later. A number of strategies were identified 
in the session including blocking off time to work with various groups in the 
community each week. It is very easy for these initiatives to get sidetracked 
with the ongoing daily work that cities have to do. It was also suggested that 
cities create externships to send folks out to get the exposure to other cultures. 
Having city staff members that have experienced a different culture can be one 
of the best ways to grow appreciation for the difference that exists from culture 
to culture. Affinity groups can help staff in larger cities to have better belonging 
to the organization. We will all make mistakes as we go forward in addressing 
racial justice issues. It is important not to be paralyzed by the fear of making a 
mistake. You need to own them and move on. It is also important to enforce the 
good work that is being done, keep it out of politics, identify a vision, and keep 
to that vision.  

• A session on Reimagining Community Engagement that was facilitated by Sara 
Singer Wilson, Principal/Owner SSW Consulting. This session focused on 
lessons learned during the pandemic that can be used to increase community 
engagement going forward. The pandemic saw a high use of social media, 
expediential expansion of the use of technology for virtual meetings, and 
fundamentally changed how and who had access for the policy making 
process. The time period of COVID did leave those who were not digitally 
connected out of any of these conversations. In Eugene, COVID, the racial 
divide, and homelessness were the big issues. The challenges that Eugene 
faced was engagement fatigue. Folks were getting tired of responding to 
engagement issues. The City of Florence made a number of changes including 
adding requests for email addresses on their business licenses and compiling 
that information to communicate with those businesses.  
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• In the City of Gresham, it was indicated that going back to normal is not
necessarily the best thing to do. It is important not to retreat back to the old way
of doing things. Currently, getting representative engagement continues to be
a problem even with added digital outreach that can occur. Engagement
typically includes only those most impacted one way or another by an issue,
not the majority of residents in the community. It is also important for cities to
let folks know we don’t have all the answers. Gresham has had a significant
effort to reach out to two groups that have not participated in these policy
dialogues in the past. It takes years to build trust, and their success in this
outreach remains limited. They also indicated that it is important to assume
folks participating in these sessions haven’t reviewed background information.
While it may seem redundant, it is important to provide background information
so that folks can then carry on the dialogue from that point instead of based on
assumptions that may or may not be correct.

• Attended a session provided by Nick Arnett, author of the book Stress into
Strengths, who indicates that some level of stress is part of human nature.
Stress in and of itself is not a bad thing, however, there needs to be time to
balance the stressful activities with periods of renewal as well. There are a
number of sources for renewal including exercise, sleep, and connecting with
other people. During COVID, some of the social interactions were limited, which
reduced the ability of some people to have adequate recharge and renewal
periods.

• Eileen Stein and I gave an update on the ICMA 107th Annual Conference on
behalf of the OCCMA host committee. The session concluded with the annual
round robin with peers in which various subjects and interests were brought up
with conference participants providing their experience, input, or ideas on each
of the topics. One of the bigger topics related how cities are moving forward
with the new technologies that have been incorporated in public meetings
during COVID. While a number of cities were resuming in-person Council and
committee meetings, a number were still continuing virtual participation in those
meetings. One Council Chamber in a larger city is converting their camera
system to a voice-activated system so that they don’t need a videographer. We
can currently do the meetings showing the entire Council, but we need a
videographer when we are having the cameras focus on the individual
Councilors who are speaking at that time. We will also be looking at
incorporating Zoom into the Granicus live-stream so that we could have Zoom
participants participating in an in-person conference.

I really enjoyed having the opportunity to participate in the OCCMA Summer 
Conference. It was really renewing to be around my peers and share experiences 
over the last 15 months. 

• Derrick Tokos, David Allen, and I met regarding the proposal from Bird Scooters.
We have notified Bird Scooters that we will be looking at pulling this together in the
fall for consideration for rollout in 2022. We currently don’t have the capacity to
deal with the various regulatory issues to have anything in place for this summer.

• The weekly drought committee meeting was cancelled since there are no new
developments on the drought.
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• Peggy Hawker and I met with Councilors Parker and Jacobi to discuss the single-
use food serving item regulations that are on for a public hearing for the July 19 
meeting. We discussed a number of options and ideas that are incorporated in the 
report and draft ordinance that is part of the agenda packet. Councilor Jacobi also 
asked for status on the use of homeless funds appropriated by the Council. It is my 
intent to pull together a small group to outline what some of the possibilities are 
with these funds and then potentially engage others in that process going forward. 
I will be meeting with a few key stakeholders after I am back from vacation to get 
the ball rolling on this effort.  

• Derrick Tokos and I met with James Bassingthwaite, Larry Henson, and Kathy 
Kowtko from the Lincoln County Housing Authority for an update on their housing 
plans. As you know the housing commission is in the process of selling a number 
of their family homes in Newport and other locations in Lincoln County. It’s their 
intent to use the proceeds from these sales to develop additional senior housing 
since the demand for one-bedroom units is substantially greater than for family 
units at this time. In addition, they are giving preference to individuals within the 
“working family” salary ranges for the sale of the individual homes, to help address 
that aspect of housing in Lincoln County. At this point the housing commission 
does not have a specific plan as to what direction they will be going with additional 
housing in the future. They definitely would like to have more multi-family housing 
catering to seniors somewhere in the center of Newport, close to services. Derrick 
and I talked about City Center and some of the efforts that are going on there. The 
housing commission could be a partner or participant as we look for ways to 
rejuvenate this area. I have suggested they consider providing an update to the 
Council at some point in the future. 

• Mike Murzynsky, Steve Baugher, Dave Powell, Jason Maxon, Clare Paul, and I 
met with Rob Moody, Jordan Henderson, and Courtney Seto to discuss the review 
of our utility billing processes and lay out procedures to avoid some of the areas 
we have discovered recently that have led to inappropriate charges being made, 
particularly relating to major commercial and industrial users. Part of this will 
include an audit of all compound meters to assure the proper data has been 
entered into Caselle so that we are getting accurate readings. While this appears 
to be an isolated situation, in two cases there has been a substantial overcharge 
that impacts our utility funds ability to fund future projects until those overcharges 
are addressed. They will review our entire processes from the point in which Public 
Works installed the meters, the way they convey that information to Finance, and 
the way Finance makes any changes in the accounts, so that we can more easily 
follow-up on these types of situations in the future. 

• Held a bi-weekly meetings with Jason, Rob, and Lance to review their individual 
department operations.  

• David Allen, Derrick Tokos, Peggy Hawker, and I met with Jan Kaplan and Tom 
Briggs regarding the Nye Beach Neighborhood Association. This will be coming 
before the City Council at the August 2 meeting, and will be the first neighborhood 
recognition requested, compliant with the City’s resolution for recognizing 
neighborhood associations. Appreciate all the hard work that Jan Kaplan and 
others have done in order to bring this to fruition.  
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• Mike Murzynsky, Linda Wertman, David Allen, and I met to continue work on the 
development of a comprehensive purchasing policy for the City. We will be 
ordering an update from Local Government Law Group to incorporate the public 
contract provisions in our policy. The goods and services will be specific to the City 
of Newport. I think we are making headway on this, and I hope to have something 
in place by this fall.  

• Met with Mike Murzynsky about getting information out to our City customers on 
WaterSmart. These are services we hope to have in place by the first of 
September.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura to discuss library operations. The roof project 
is nearly complete at the library, and the window project will be proceeding next. 
The library is open four days a week, and use is on an upswing.  

• Met with Jason Holland, Executive Director of OCCA, on a variety of issues relating 
to the PAC and the VAC. The first meeting was held with the architects in the City 
and OCCA regarding the first phase of the architectural work to rescope and cost 
out some of the improvements that are part of the Phase VII development plans for 
the Performing Arts Center. The first program at the VAC since COVID was held 
on Sunday, July 18. 

• Derrick Tokos, David Allen, and I met with Matt Updenkelder from CoastCom to 
collect additional information regarding the use of under bay conduits. This is part 
of our discussion and working through issues with the PUD on their request to use 
one of the conduits under the Bay.  

• Participated in an interview with KOIN 6 News on Pacific Seafood’s contribution of 
funds back to the City to continue improvements with the water system that 
resulted as part of the overbilling with Pacific Seafood.  

• Mayor Sawyer, Council President Hall, David Allen, and I met for our quarterly 
review. This is part of the evaluation process that has been put into place by the 
Council. With COVID this is our first quarterly review that has been conducted since 
Council evaluation. One of the issues that I shared with the Mayor and Council 
President is that as an organization we are feeling a bit overwhelmed at this point 
with everything we had to do to come out of COVID processes, dealing with a 
variety of issues relating to the Big Creek Dam and various funding scenarios from 
the federal government, closing out the budget, and accepting the audit at the 
same time (Usually they are six months apart, and we can focus on one and then 
the other, not both at the same time.), and dealing with the backlog in position 
vacancies that we have had. As a result, during this time, I’ve had to triage a 
number of issues that either needed to be taken care of at this time or that I could 
put off for a later point. Catching up with the backlog is going to take some time 
and I ask for the Council’s patience for the organization in responding to any new 
ideas that come up until we can catch up from a number of things we’ve got in 
motion at this point. Overall, I appreciated the comments that were shared with me. 
They are always helpful to understand what we can do better, what we can do 
differently, and what is going well. 

• Participated as the Mayor’s guest in the KNPT radio show to talk about the Room 
Tax. Mayor Sawyer and I met with the Oregon Restaurant and Lodging Association 
(ORLA) to discuss the food tax. They expressed concern over the expenses for 
restaurants to gear up to collect this tax. They were concerned about how it would 



9 
 

impact the competitiveness of Newport restaurants with other restaurants and 
expressed concerns on the impact the tax may have on tips for restaurant 
employees. We indicated the Council will hold a public hearing on July 19 and the 
matter isn’t going to be decided by the Council, but would be referred to the voters 
for an up or down vote potentially in November. ORLA does not support a tax 
singling out restaurants. They asked whether the City considered a general sales 
tax that would affect all business sectors equally. We provided the framework and 
the history for this tax and indicated part of this issue is to share the burden of 
maintaining services and infrastructure in the City with the visitors that make up a 
substantial part of our population during peak tourism times.  

• Participated in an Urban Renewal meeting with the Council on Thursday, July 15.  
• Prepared agenda items for the July 19 City Council meeting. 
• Held bi-weekly meetings with Richard Dutton and Mike Cavanaugh to discuss 

departmental issues.  
• Met with Jason Malloy and Barb James regarding our retire-rehire program. We 

are proceeding with this with Chief Malloy. We will be entering into an employment 
agreement for a two-year term with Chief Malloy once he retires from PERS. As 
indicated earlier this will result in retirement, vacation, and sick leave savings for 
the City of Newport.  

• Met with Tia Cavender to discuss status of a number of projects that Dig Deep 
Research is working on for the City.  

• Met with our two candidates for City Engineer to try to finalize this process. I 
certainly apologize for the delay in deciding on how to proceed with filling this 
position. Both candidates bring strengths to the position, and I will decide on the 
City Engineer position prior to leaving for vacation. 

• Participated on a phone conversation with the Shilo Inn regarding resolution of the 
billing issues with the Shilo. 

• David Allen, Dave Powell, Clare Paul, Andrew Grant, and Stephanie Kerns, and I 
participated in a meeting with Rogue to continue working on our consent 
agreement. We had a very productive meeting. Rogue’s inhouse attorney has 
resigned to accept another position, and we are working with a contract attorney 
on Rogue’s behalf that is very familiar with these types of agreements. We are 
optimistic that we will have an agreement by September. 

• Lance Vanderbeck, Derrick Tokos, and I participated in a meeting at the County 
regarding moving forward with the Lincoln County Animal Shelter. The County has 
retained architectural services to proceed with this project. The meeting we 
participated in was followed up by an onsite tour to identify issues that will need to 
be addressed during the design phase of this project. The County was interested 
in potentially participating in a local septic system that is currently being reviewed 
by the South Beach Refinement Plan as one of the final Urban Renewal projects.  

  
Upcoming Events:  

• Tuesday, July 20 through August 10 I will be taking vacation time to drive to 
Michigan. During this time, Peggy Hawker will be serving as acting city manager. 
Council has excused my attendance from the August 2 City Council meeting.  

• August 30, a town hall meeting is scheduled with the location to be announced.  
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• Monday, September 6, City Hall will be closed in observance of Labor Day. 
• October 2-6, I plan to attend the ICMA Annual Conference in Portland, OR. I have 

been excused from attending the October 4 City Council meeting.  
• October 21-23 is the 96th League of Oregon Cities Annual Conference in Bend. 
• Thursday, November 11, City Hall will be closed in observance of Veteran’s Day. 
• Thursday, November 25 and Friday, November 26 City Hall will be closed due to 

the Thanksgiving holiday.  
• Thursday, December 23 City Hall will be closed half-day due to the Christmas 

holiday, and all day on Friday, December 24. 
• Friday, December 31, City Hall will be closed in observance of the New Year’s 

holiday. 
 

Attachments:  
 Attached are some stats for the year ending June 30 for the Newport Municipal 

Airport operations. Overall, air traffic has recovered nicely since COVID. Fuel sales 
are back up, and rental cars and courtesy cars are up significantly from the past 
year in the first six months of this year.  

 Attached is a photo that Lance provided from Spokane, Washington, with the 
company picking up Bird scooters. You can see them in the back of the truck. 

 Attached is an article in the Municipal Water Leader on Dig Deep Research with a 
photo of the Big Creek Dam.  

 Attached is a copy of the article I submitted to the Michigan Municipal Executives 
on the passing of the OCCMA Presidential Lantern in Oregon.  

 Attached is a report compiled by Alan Fujishin from Gibson Farms on the status of 
the drought. 

 
I hope everyone enjoys the next couple months of summer. I am looking forward to my 
“renewal” time, my road trip to Michigan and back. It will feel great to get away for some 
vacation time, but I am looking forward to all the major challenges we have ahead of us 
as we roll into this new fiscal year.  
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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